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             COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

TERENURE/RATHFARNHAM AREA COMMITTEE MEETING (1)

Minutes of Special Meeting of Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee (1),dealing with  Roads business held on 11th December 2007.

	 PRESENT     

	

	   Councillors   

	            M. Árdagh

	P. Cosgrave

	  C. Keane

	J. Lahart

	S. Laing      

	T. McDermott


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor S. Laing presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT
	Director of Services
	F. Coffey

	Senior Executive Officer
	P. Murphy

	Senior Engineer
	S. Fagan

	Administrative Officer
	T. Curtin, 

	Senior Executive Engineer
	C. Lambert

	Senior Staff Officer
	N. Fitzgibbon


                                         RESIDENTS GROUPS
           Mr. J. Slye    Pearse Brothers Park Flats Association
           Ms. F. Kirkwood – Slye  Pearse Brothers Parks Flats Association
Councillor S. Laing on behalf of the Committee welcomed Mr. J. Slye and Ms. F. Kirkwood-Slye, from Pearse Brothers Flats Association to the meeting.
Fifteen residents groups were invited to this meeting.   However, only representatives from Pearse Brothers Flats Association attended the meeting.

TR/916/07 – THE GREEN ROUTE

HEADED ITEM (1)




Item ID: 13370
The Green Route - Report for a Special Meeting of Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee, 11th December 2007
The following report by the Manager was READ:
“At the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting (1) held on 6th November 2007, arising from the debate on Motions 9 and 10 it was agreed to arrange a meeting with representatives of local resident’s associations to discuss matters/concerns relating to the construction works on the Green Route.

The debate on the Motions primarily dealt with the upgrade of privately owned front walls to the twenty or so houses fronting onto the north side of Taylor’s Lane. The meeting accepted that the upgrade of these walls was not included in the scope of the current road works, as to do so would set an unacceptable precedent. The Meeting was cognisant of the constraints imposed on the Council in carrying out improvement works to private residences.  In this context the Councillors requested that the Roads Department explore the means in which funding could be provided to replace the existing rendered walls with masonry walls, similar in style to those constructed by SDCC on the south side of Taylor’s Lane at Boden Villas and the Augustinians (which had been constructed as agreed accommodation works under the CPO process). The Councillors particularly requested that the upgrading of the walls be examined in the context of the Ballyboden Village Plan. The attention of the Roads Department was also drawn to a list of queries submitted by the Ballyboden and District Residents Association.

Accordingly the Roads Department undertook to arrange the Special Meeting to address the above matters. Pursuant to this, an invitation to all constituent residents groups and associations of Ballyboden and District Group of Residents Associations was issued by Mr. Philip Murphy, Senior Executive Officer, for Tuesday 11th December at 2.00 p.m. to a Special Meeting of the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee in the Council Chamber with the combined residents group.

The scope and extent of the Green Route works were determined in the Formal Approval, in May 2001, of the Part 10 Public Consultation process. The lands to be acquired were determined under the CPO process, confirmed in October 2004. Where lands were acquired, accommodation works and boundary treatments were agreed with the landowners as part of compensation settlements. There are no statutory provisions to compensate for disruption to local residents or commercial outlets not included in the CPO process. The Quality Bus Corridor for The Green Route, proposed by the QBN/DTO under the Part 8 process, was approved by the elected representatives of South Dublin County Council on 9th July 2007.  

Work on the Green Route Road Improvement Scheme commenced in October 2006 and will be substantially complete in early 2008. When complete, the new road will be a substantial improvement on the old, providing a road infrastructure built to current design standards. It will provide considerable uplift and benefit for local community and will significantly improve the amenity of the area for all concerned. 

In summary, the Scheme will include;

· the provision of dedicated footpaths and cycle tracks along the entire length of the scheme; 

· upgrade of services infrastructure including ESB, Eircom, water, drainage, public lighting, etc; 

· Four pedestrian crossings along Taylor's Lane; 

· the upgrade of Fortification Hill (which was previously deficient in respect of vertical and horizontal alignment, with absence of dedicated footpaths / cycletracks) including the provision of a new signallised junction at Grange Road capable of incorporating all traffic movements and including pedestrian facilities; 

· the provision of bus lanes as recently approved by the Members. 

· and the improvement of noise and pollution characteristics, arising from the provision of a new low noise road surface.

As stated above, the new Green Route will be a significant improvement on the former alignment, and will provide a safer and more efficient facility for local residents, pedestrians, public transport users and motorists. This project fully supports and indeed is a fundamental component of the Ballyboden Village Plan. The improvement in terms of safety matters and elimination of bottlenecks and more efficient public transport in the local road infrastructure now enables the increased densities and development essential to the success of the Ballyboden Village Plan. Without this road scheme the Ballyboden Village Plan could not proceed. The Ballyboden Village Plan sets the structure for future development of Ballyboden, which it is envisaged will be delivered over time and is dependent on private sector investment, particularly relating to the Augustinian and Merchant Meade Properties.
Matters of concern to residents are addressed promptly. Those properties affected by the CPO have had their boundaries replaced to the owner's satisfaction as part of the compensation settlement. Verge treatments at Newbrook estate will be carried out in accordance with the wishes of the residents, i.e. either grass or maintenance-free paving. Bollards will be provided at Moyville Lawns as requested by the residents. The Contractor is currently dealing directly with a small number of residents who have claimed that the works have caused cracking to their walls. The contractor reports that his pre-construction condition survey would indicate that these cracks were present prior to commencement of works. Where associated queries were received in respect of vibrations generated by the works, the contractor has undertaken monitoring surveys which indicate that vibrations are well within the limits set out in the Specification. In addition, “tell-tale” devices have been fitted across cracks to monitor any movement that may occur during the course of the works, 

The provision of footpaths is in accordance with the current County Development Plan, which requires that the minimum width of footpath be 1.5m. As stated above, cycle tracks, 1.5m wide, will be provided along the entire length of the scheme, mostly on-road. The cycle track will, however, be constructed off-road fronting the three houses on the east side of Glendoher Drive, and in conjunction with the footpath will provide a combined width of 3.1m minimum to front of kerb, similar to the width to kerb which existed in the old road. This ensures that the residents will have similar turning movements in entering / exiting their property as before. Traffic will be no closer to these residences than heretofore. In addition a low noise surface will be provided, thereby ensuring that traffic noise will not increase as a result of the new road scheme.

A new screen wall is being constructed along the east of Taylor’s Lane replacing the old wall along the back of the old footpath. At design stage, it was decided not to erect the new wall along the back of the new footpath, but to set it back closer to the rear garden walls of Whitecliff Estate. The reasons for choosing this location were numerous, including the elimination of the strip of open space, (which could be subject to anti-social behaviour); the effective concealment of the existing walls, the exposed side of which had been built to quite a poor standard, with no render  / dash finish, and had been subject to substantial graffiti / vandalism over the years; the walls were of irregular and insufficient height, some having been randomly raised and some incorporated into garden sheds by the individual owners. The new wall is free standing on Council property and, as the old walls are still in place, will not become the property of the individual householders.

In order to proceed with the construction of the new wall, it was necessary to prune any branches of existing trees at the rear of Whitecliff that were overhanging the site boundary. Tree pruning was carried out by a qualified tree surgeon subcontracted by the Contractor from inside the site boundary on Taylor’s Lane. We understand from the Contractor that he was invited by two separate residents in Whitecliff to enter their rear gardens in order to carry out additional works at their own expense. 

Aesthetic features such as street furniture, pavement in the vicinity of the Whitechurch Library, granite walls to properties not included in the CPO process, etc., are matters which indeed would be more properly related to the preparation of a specific village improvement scheme. This would involve a separate process requiring full public consultation and consensus, possibly under a Part 8 process.  Until a commitment is made to undertake such a scheme, the Council is unable to accommodate any requirement for aesthetic features as, (i), they have not been approved under a proper consultative process; and (ii), no funding has been allocated to date.

With regard to the provision of new front walls to the twenty or so houses on the north side of Taylor’s Lane, it is accepted by the Elected Members that such works are not included in the scope of the current road scheme. Given the general prohibition in providing funding for and carrying out works to upgrade private property, and recognising the precedential nature of any Council involvement in this matter, the Council will, notwithstanding, continue to examine how this matter could be progressed within the context of the Ballyboden Village Plan.  

Public safety is of the highest priority, and temporary works are constantly monitored to ensure that they comply with the terms of the Contract. Safety has never been compromised during the course of the current road works.  The contractor is obliged to comply with all relevant Health, Safety and Welfare at Work legislation, all duties in his role as Project Supervisor Construction Stage, and relevant Conditions of Contract. Whereas a small number of incidents of a relatively minor nature relating to employee and public safety occurred during the course of the works, given the nature and scope of the Scheme the site overall has a good safety record. Inspections carried out by the Health and Safety Authority either randomly or at residents’ requests during the course of the works have verified this. It is not proposed to discuss or publish any details of these safety incidents, as the Council respects the right to confidentiality of the individual in the processing of these matters. Suffice it is to report that all complaints and incidents have been examined in a prompt and thorough fashion. Those matters which are not already concluded are being progressed in an efficient manner.

The requisite Safety Audits have been carried out during the design phase, and the final design audit will be carried out upon completion of the works.

Details of mapping which has been in the public realm, i.e., the original Part 10 for the scheme, and the more recent Part 8 in respect of the quality bus corridor, are available for scrutiny. It would be considered inappropriate and prejudicial to publish details of matters of a contractual nature between the Council and the Contractor. This extends to contract documentation and detailed construction drawings which involve issues of copyright and commercial sensitivity.

As with all road construction projects built in a live pedestrian and traffic environment, a degree of inconvenience and disruption was experienced by residents and motorists, caused principally by temporary traffic delays, access to adjacent residences as works progressed locally. The Council is cognisant of the temporary disruption and inconvenience to local residents that this scheme brings with it, and whilst we are endeavouring to minimise these issues, unfortunately some inconvenience is largely unavoidable.

We trust that the above addresses the issues of greatest concern to the residents groups, and we are confident that when complete the Green Route Improvement Scheme will represent a significant milestone in the development of the area, and provide the fundamental building block for the future Ballyboden Village Plan.”
Mr. F. Coffey, Director of Transportation presented the report.  Following contributions from Mr. J. Slye, Ms. F. Kirkwood-Slye, Councillors S. Laing, C. Keane, T. McDermott, P. Cosgrave, M. Ardagh and J. Lahart, Mr. F. Coffey responded to queries raised.

Mr. F. Coffey informed the meeting that a request under the Freedom of Information Act had been received from the Glendoher and District Association.   This request was being examined and would be responded to shortly.

The meeting concluded at 3.30 p.m.

Siniú  ________________              Dáta ________________

      An Cathaoirleach

